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Minutes of the Durrington Town Council Meeting held at 7pm on Tuesday the 30th of July 2019, in the Robinson Room of the Village Hall, 
High Street, Durrington, SP4 8A

	PRESENT
	Cllr. Mr JP Todd
	Chairman

	
	Cllrs. Mrs S Paines, Mr D Healing, Mr S Botham, Mrs K Sharp, Mr S Armstrong-Watkins, Mr W Clarke, Mr R Perry, Mrs M Wardell, Mr A Lund, Mr G Wilson, Mr S Rennie, Mr J Ellis, Mrs R Ellis
	Councillors

	
	In Attendance:
Cllr Mr G Wright
Mrs S J Tucker 
4 x members of the public
	Wiltshire Councillor

Clerk



33/19
ACCEPTANCE OF APOLOGIES – Cllr R Perry apologised for arriving late.
34/19
DECLARATION OF INTERESTS – Councillors were reminded to record any interests in the book.  Cllr G Wilson signed the book in relation to the Planning Meeting – 19/06337/FUL.
35/19   TO APPROVE THE MINUTES – The Town Council RESOLVED to approve the minutes of the Town Council held on the 25th of June 2019.
36/19    REPORT by the Chairman of the Town Council – The Chairman spoke about the official opening of the new play park on the 13th of July and how so many young people were making memories using it.  The Village Show and Vintage Vehicle Event will be donating £3000 to local causes/organisations at the Presentation Evening being held on the 7th of October.  The Town Council thanked the Chairman and his Durrington Events Team for the weekend which was a huge success.  The Town Council will be donating around £900 from proceeds of the Duck Race at the Presentation Evening, another £300 was awarded in prizes.  The Chairman attended the Amesbury Area Board in July, this was held in Durrington Village Hall, it was well attended and it was a good opportunity to see the members of the Board in action.  The Chairman provided a presentation on the play park and the Durrington weekend.
37/19    TO APPROVE WRITTEN UPDATES FROM COUNCIL TEAMS
a. POLICE REPORT AND NEIGHBOURHOOD POLICING PRIORITIES – no Police report had been received.  The last NTG meeting was cancelled but is rescheduled for the 29th of August
b. CRIME PREVENTION (including Speedwatch) –  Cllr J Ellis reported that he had attended a Speedwatch Meeting in Devizes and raised points from a previous meeting.  In 208-19, 26536 letters were sent to speeders, of which 302 received visits from the Police.  Sgt Lucy Thorne from the local Policing Team visited Speedwatch recently to lend her support.  Two former Speedwatch members have re-joined the team in the past month.
c. POLICIES – The clerk is working on an Investment Strategy that will be circulated to the HR& Finance Committee and the Policy Committee before approval of Full Council.
d. PLANNING – The following planning applications were discussed at meetings held on the 9th and 30th of July:
19/05718/VAR - Land North of the Packway and East of Larkhill, variation of planning permission 17/03959/FUL (erection of 196 dwellings to provide Service Families Accommodation) (as amended by planning permission 19/01912/VAR) in order to allow the phased occupation of the development and to secure a revised timetable for the delivery of some off-site highway works – Object, the Town Council felt that some off site works such as pavement, crossing and cycleways should be completed before the properties were occupied as a matter of pedestrian safety.
19/06489/FUL - Tryst, College Road, Durrington, erect a detached dwelling, demolish a 13.5 sqm lean-to and a 1.7 sqm coal store attached to an unlisted house (Tryst) in the Conservation Area, proposed new garden room to Tryst – Object (No issue with the garden room at Tryst, this will enhance the property.  Concerns over the new property with land needed from WC for vehicle access.  Public safety is of concern here.  Concerns too that this will irreversibly change the view in and out of the Conservation Area in the oldest part of the village.  The materials proposed are not within keeping of other properties nearby.)
19/06337/FUL – Westview, Hackthorne, Durrington, proposed conversion of existing garage and erection of a new attached garage - Support
19/06338/FUL, 2 Larkhill Road, Durrington, two storey rear extension – Support
19/06771/TCA – 192A Bulford Road, Durrington, 25% reduction to ash tree – Support

19/06778/TCA – 208 Bulford Road, Durrington, 20% thin by removal of epicormic growth to silver birch – Support

19/06612/FUL – 38 Windsor Road, Durrington, demolish existing 

bungalow and construct a terrace of three two storey houses. Alter 

crossover for vehicular access – Support with conditions relating to the 

need for sufficient space at each end of the terraces to enable front to rear 

access to the properties without needing to go through the homes.  

The orientation requires changing and scale of drawings make it difficult to

determine measurements.

e. AMENITIES:

i) Cllr S Armstrong-Watkins pointed out issues along the River Park relating to litter around benches, rubbish in the river and the mesh in place on the fishing platform.  These will all be looked into.
ii) Cllr R Ellis outlined issues with some of the Rights of Way in the Parish, all have been reported to Wiltshire Council and she awaits their feedback/action; Access down Durrington 27 is impossible due to broken stiles and overgrowth.  Locals are now using the farmers field instead of the footpath which is causing the farmer concern.  The path between Hackthorne Road and Milston is not in good condition.  The path between Bulford Road and Windsor Road that was reported as being impassable has been partially cut but a stretch remains overgrown and therefore still impassable.
PUBLIC QUESTIONS – A resident from Lily Walk had emailed the Town Council about concerns over dogs on the River Park Walk and came to highlight the issue; there are irresponsible dog owners who do not walk their dogs on leads, allow them to foul and do not pick up after them, they also allow their dogs to roam onto residents’ gardens.  One sad incident had led to a cat having to be put to sleep due to injuries sustained, another incident frightened a cat up a tree, the owners of the dogs were not overly concerned on both occasions about their dog’s actions.  Councillors understood the concerns and agreed to put signs up along the River Park Walk in an attempt to educate dog walkers. 
Mr Paul Galan-Bamfield had written to the Town Council requesting to be considered as a Councillor given that there is a current vacancy.  He introduced himself to the Town Council, who then RESOLVED to co-opt him onto the Town Council.
38/19
REPORT by the clerk -  The decoration of the Pavilion has begun and will take two weeks to complete.  The Village Hall has taken some bookings over the August period when it is usually closed, we aim to take the opportunity when there isn't many bookings to clean all the tables and chairs over the next month.  Pre School in the Robinson Room has now closed, we have initially advertised the room for similar types of hire to try and get a regular block booking.  I have also spoken to Wiltshire Council's Education Services, who still believe that there will an increased requirement for pre school places in our area over the coming months.  Given that the Robinson Room has previously been approved by OFSTED this could make an ideal set up for someone new.  Wiltshire Council has offered to direct anyone they know who may be interested to us.  At present we are taking ad-hoc bookings for the Robinson Room, any hirer is being informed that it may only be on a temporary basis.  I have increased our insurance cover to include all the new equipment at the play park, this covers equipment and installation.  The duck race has banked just short of £900, £300 in winnings was also given away, thank you to everyone who helped run the race and the Flower and Produce Show, this year brought in a record number of entries.  The Town Council will look at projects/causes within the village to donate the money to at John's Cheese and Wine Presentation evening in October, when his Durrington Events Team will also be donating money raised from the Village Show and Vintage Vehicle Event to local causes.  I recently attended a branch meeting of the SLCC in Codford, where Health and Safety was the focus.

 

39/19
REPORT by the Wiltshire Councillor -  
Danger of crossing the A345 from Durrington to Larkhill

I have raised this issue with Wiltshire Council and the Army Rebasing Programme that was brought to my attention from concerned parents trying to walk their children from Durrington to the new St Michaels School at Larkhill.  The existing footpath to Larkhill via Larkhill Road has a crossing point located approximately 20 metres from the Stonehenge Roundabout traveling north on the A345. There is no Drop Kerb at this crossing point and it is not visible to drivers, the speed limit is 40 mph and the volume of traffic especially at peak times makes going to and from school extremely unsafe.  At present families are travelling to and fro by car which is far from ideal. The crossing point was due to upgraded as part of the Army Rebasing Plans agreed via a 106 agreement over 2 years ago.  To make matters worse a planning application to extend the number of houses that can be built before this upgrade and other infrastructure works are to be completed was submitted in June. If this application was left unchallenged it would mean that the crossing point would not be upgraded until 2020 at the earliest. This is in my view unacceptable and so I have called in the application for consideration by Wiltshire Council Strategic Planning Committee. I was pleased to see that DTC also agreed to object to this application. I am in the process of building a full case to Wiltshire Council for urgent works to be completed in part or in full during August so that when Children return to school, in September, the route will be safer. It is also worth stating that Avon-Valley College is due to have more students attending who will be living in the new Service Families Accommodation at Larkhill these children will also need to access Durrington as will the adults.

Sewage Outfall 

Over the past few months there have been sewage outfall in Hackthorne Road due to blockages caused mainly by Wet Wipes being deposited down toilets and restricting flow within the sewage pipes. I am having a meeting with Wessex Water tomorrow the 31st July to discuss a PR campaign to highlight the issues caused by residents disposing of Wet Wipes and similar items down toilets. We will also be looking at the overall layout of Durrington’ s main sewers so at to note any pinch points and areas of particular concern.  

Traffic Delays and Congestion Caused by Various Road Works. 

I applied for and it has been agreed by WC to make two road signs to be placed at top of Larkhill Road saying.
   

LONG DELAYS AHEAD AT 4 WAY TRAFFIC LIGHTS IN BULFORD NOT SUITABLE FOR DIVERTED TRAFFIC
40/19
REPORTS by Representatives of other organisations and meetings attended on behalf of the Town Council:
a. AMESBURY AREA BOARD –  the report from the meeting held on the 18th of July has been issued.
b. CATG –  the last meeting was held on the 15th of July.  Durrington Town Council has been asked to contribute 25% (approx. £275) towards new signs and posts to be installed on the approach to the cemetery on the A345.  The Council RESOLVED to approve this expendidture.
c. LARKHILL COMMUNITY PARTNERSHIP – no meeting has taken place.  A new Garrison Commandant and Deputy Garrison Commander are due in Larkhill shortly.
d. WORLD HERITAGE SITE MANAGEMENT PLAN – Cllr K Sharpe attended the A303 Community Forum on the 24th of July.  The Plans are still in the examination process until October when a decision will be made.  The decision will be made by the Secretary of State in April 2020 for works to hopefully commence in 2021. Highways England believe there will be wildlife benefits post the build of the tunnel with long stretches of wild flowers/planting along the A303.  UNESCO have acknowledged that the Eastern tunnel portal is at the optimum location but would like to see the western portal extended.
41/19
ACCOUNTS to review and approve the following:

a. The Town Council RESOLVED to approve the cheques and debits for July 2019.
b. The Town Council RESOLVED to approve the bank reconciliation for the current account for June 2019.
42/19
DISCUSSION TOPIC – there was no discussion topic this month
43/19
PROPOSALS 
a.   The Town Council considered the Licensing Policy Consultation issued by Wiltshire Council and commented as follows:

Durrington Town Council has reviewed the Licensing Act and changes to it.  It has one comment to make with regards to the consultation with the public over Licensing Applications.  This year we commented on an application which we were informed about via email from Wiltshire Council.  Through this process we learned that local residents, near to where the application was for were not aware of the application and therefore had not had the opportunity to comment on the application.  Having contacted Wiltshire Council we found that there is no requirement to make neighbours aware, rather it is advertised in a local paper and a notice is also placed on the premises where the application is being made.  The Town Council feels that these applications should be dealt with in a more transparent manner, similar to that of routine Planning Applications, whereby local residents, neighbouring the property where the application is for are informed by letter, so are offered the opportunity to comment.  Likewise signs are placed on local posts near to the property/premise.  We are hoping this is something that can be considered.

  
b.   The Town Council approved the designs for the play park signs with some additions; ‘no ball games’ dispose of litter and report anti-social behaviour to the Police.  The order would now be placed for all play areas. 
c.   The Town Council considered the request from Wind in the Willows Pre-School at the Pavilion to feather board around the existing fence behind the Pavilion.  After careful consideration it thought this was not a good idea as it would provide cover from view when the Pavilion is not in use and may therefore attract unwanted gatherings and anti-social behaviour.

d.   The Town Council approved a setting for a new cemetery bench that a local family have offered to purchase.

e.   The Town Council reviewed the Tree Survey that had been conducted and RESOLVED to approve the recommended work. 

44/19
CORRESPONDENCE to the Chairman or Clerk

The Town Council has received an email from a resident on Lily Walk about River Park Walk, this was discussed under Public Questions.

The Town Council discussed an email received about trees and foliage overhanging Town Council land on the River Park Walk and whether boundary markers should be installed.  The Town Council discounted installing markers.

The Town Council had received an ‘Issues Form’ requesting double yellow lines in relation to concerns over emergency access at Birchwood Drive due to parked cars.  Councillors reviewed the request and whilst it believed emergency access was still possible with parked cars in the areas annotated by the member of public it would seek advice from the Highways Engineer at Wiltshire Council.

45/19
PUBLIC QUESTION TIME – there were no further questions from the public
46/19
CONFIDENTIAL BUSINESS - To move into Confidential Business under section 100 (4) of the Local Government Act 1972 to discuss the next items on the grounds that it involves the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the Act.  
The Town Council discussed the lease of the Millennium Park and a proposal put forward by its owners for both parties to enter into a Joint Venture Agreement.  After careful consideration, the Town Council RESOLVED not to enter into the JVA.  This would be communicated to the owners.
Signed




Chairman                        Date
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